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ZONING BOARD MINUTES 
7:00pm Thursday, April 28, 2022 

 
 
 
Attendance: 
Mr. Smassanow 
Mr. Manning 
Mr. Akari 
Mr. Quillan 
Mr. Lewis  
Mr. Keniry (via Zoom) 
Chairwoman Soden 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



 

 

 
Meeting called to order at 7:00pm 
 
Pledge to the Flag led by Mr. Smassanow 
 
 
Motion to approve Minutes from March 24, 2022 Zoning Board Meeting  
 
Chairwoman Soden:  There is one modification for the Minutes from March 2022. 
With those modifications, can I have a motion? 1st  Mr. Manning 2nd  Mr. Quillan. Poll the 
Board: Mr. Smassanow-Yes; Mr. Manning- Yes; Mr. Quillan- Yes; Mr. Akari- Yes; 
Chairwoman Soden- Yes; Motion carried to approve Minutes with modification.  
 

Public Comment: 
Chairwoman Soden: If you want to make a comment during the public comment section, 
please use the raise hand symbol and state your name and address, you will have three 
minutes to state your comment.  
Public comment opened at 7:03  
Public comment closed at 7:04 
 
907 Goode Road – American Tower – Area Variance – 215.-1-52.11 
Chairwoman Soden: This is a variance, to support Team Mobiles co-location, they are 
requesting the excess of the 150.  The proposed tower will extend to 155 feet.  It is currently at 
145 feet.  This is in the R2 district.  Since the applicant is not in attendance, we will not propose 
any motions this evening.  The Board does have some questions for the applicant, and we will 
save them until next month.   
 
Mr. Smassanow: I would like to know if anyone has spoken to the airport to ensure that there 
wouldn’t be any issues. Also, will it require a light?   
 
Mr. Lewis:  We will reach out to the applicant and find out the FAA determination for a light.  I 
don’t think that it is the airports jurisdiction, but I will find out and have them clarify that.   
 
Chairwoman Soden:  One thing that I didn’t see was a simulation of what the tower would 
look like.  Photos would be nice.   
 
Mr. Keniry:  First thought there is federal preemption by the FCC, that the Board should 
consider that relates to the cell towers.  Is the co-location a substantial change?  That is the 
critical factor for review.  Please note that the applicant did make an effort to try to address 
that.  There are certain criteria that are laid out by the FCC that define what a substantial 
change is.  I would suggest that the Board keep in mind several questions.   Substantial change 
and compliance.  Ask for current standard relative to new equipment.  There is no action or 
public hearing being set for this project due to the absence of the applicant.   
 
7:15 pm - 839 Murry Road – Public Hearing - Robinson - Area Variance Application – 176.-1-
6.3 
Chairwoman Soden:  This is for a proposed garage.  The additional space above the garage is 
for the homeowners’ parents.  They would like to have the parents watch their children while 



 

 

they are running their local business. The house is set away from other homes and very 
secluded.   
 
Mr. Lewis:  This home is in the R2 district.  The applicant tis looking to do a residential 
structure. The applicant will have to go to the Planning Board for a Special Use Permit and Site 
Plan Review if this variance is granted.  They are asking for 20-foot relief side set back.   
 
Tonya Robinson – 839 Murry Road:  My husband and myself own this property, we also own a 
gym in town.  We are looking for an area variance on the side setback for a relief of 30 feet.   
 
Chairwoman Soden:  Is there anyone from the public that has a question or comment.  
 
Mr. Lewis:  We have received letters from the area neighbors in support of this project. There is 
a total of 8.   
 
Chairwoman Soden:  May I have a motion to close the Public Hearing at 7:17pm. 1st Mr. 
Smassanow 2nd Mr. Manning. Poll the Board: Mr. Smassanow-Yes; Mr. Manning- Yes; 
Mr. Quillan- Yes; Mr. Akari- Yes; Chairwoman Soden- Yes; Motion carried.  
 
Chairwoman Soden: Does the Board have any questions or comments?  Can I get a motion 
to approve the Area Variance for 839 Murray Road.  1st Mr. Manning 2nd Mr. Smassanow. 
Poll the Board: Mr. Smassanow-Yes; Mr. Manning- Yes; Mr. Quillan- Yes; Mr. Akari- 
Yes; Chairwoman Soden- Yes; Motion carried.  
 
 
7:30 pm – Public Hearing Continuation –   Milton Solar Area Variance – 209 Stone Church 
Road – 176.-2-21 
Chairwoman Soden: This is a carryover from our March meeting to complete the SEQR.  As it 
stands the Planning Board has claimed Lead Agency, we have to wait for their determination to 
be made on that before we can move forward.  We are talking and looking at different options 
in order to make progress.  April 19th, we had a workshop on this project, it was a productive 
meeting.  We discussed 4 different scenarios.  None were 100% acceptable, scenario 4 seemed 
to be the most supported.  I asked for a 5th scenario.   
 
Mr. Lluis Torrent:  We have had great communication with the neighbors and feel like we are 
making progress.  In option 4 we have 75 feet on the north and South.  McArthur side some 
parts 215 and max 286 feet.  Option #5, the North is 100 feet, South east 50 feet.  The opposite 
side looks identical to option #4.  All these scenarios are viewable on the Town website.  Option 
number 6 would improve option number 4.  If you were to ask Atlas which is our preference, 
we would say that scenario #1 and then #2, option #3 does not work for our neighbors.  Then 
descend from there, option #6 being our least preferred.  With that being said, we are here to 
make it work, we are open to discussion. We plan to build a 8-9 foot berm large enough to 
cover the site of the panels.  
 
Mr. Smassanow:  You talk about that 8-foot berm what would you plant to keep it from 
eroding? 
 



 

 

Mr. Torrent:   Grass but that is just an idea, we are open to any ideas.  We have not even asked 
our construction company to investigate these details.  If this is something that the board wants 
more detail on, we can look into that.   
 
Chairwoman Soden:  I would like to give the public some time to comment.  Would anyone 
like to speak?  
 
Ms. Katja Bock, 936 MacArthur:  The Lopez family was not able to be here tonight, so I will be 
speaking for myself and representing them.  We are grateful that Atlas has taken our 
suggestions and these options are a large improvement from the initial proposal.  In option #4 
the distance that we flagged with Atlas, the flags are still visible, especially to the Lopez’s.  I can 
see them on my 1st floor, and they can also see them on their 2nd floor.   We are still concerned 
that this will affect our property value.  We are concerned about losing so much of the forest.  
We have no clear ideas about how we feel about the berm but we are concerned.  Option 6 is 
better but for the Lopez’s and Peter, with the second floor, they can see more.  Mr. Quillan 
asked for some paperwork from Ms. Lopez, I do have that for you.  It is about the wetlands on 
their property.  There is a large stream there.  
 
Mr. Quillan:  The berm is going to be 8 feet high, but your panels are 8.5 feet high.  We really 
would like to see the berm higher than the panels. You would also have to add width to that.  
You are going to lose more trees when you do this.  A lot of times with the berms if they are not 
built correctly, they can wash out.   
 
Mr. Torrent:  This is a proposal; we can work on it.   
 
Mr. Smassanow: We have been working on this project a long time.  I asked you before, why 
you want to put so much on this property.  Is it all about the money? The reason you picked this 
site is because it does have a hookup.   
 
Mr. Torrent:  We are trying to make a living.  We are following Milton town codes; we have just 
asked for more and so have other projects in the Town of Milton.  We understand that our 
project may not get approved 100% but we can come up with other solutions.  It doesn’t make 
sense for us to upset the neighbors with this project and own this parcel for 35 years.  We are 
happier with a solution; it may not be the perfect solution and I don’t want people unhappy 
with us.   
 
Mr. Manning: The significance with this project is that all other projects have been in an R2 
district.  This project abuts into an R1 district.  We have never had that before.  This is drastic.   
 
 
Ms. Katja Bock: I know that you want to be a good neighbor, but the truth is Atlas 
representatives are not part of this community.  We have concerns about enforcement.   
 
Mr. Torrent:  We must follow the codes.  We have a strong obligation to this community.   
 
Mr. Quillan:  We have other projects, and one was a solar farm over a retired junk yard.  It was 
the perfect place for this project.  There is a barrier of wooded land, no houses by it.  Your 
project is imposing on neighbors, if you cut those trees, they will die.   
 



 

 

Mr. Torrent:  I don’t want to cut the trees to stump level.  We will cut them progressively.   
 
Ms. Barb Kerr; 220 Stone Church Road: I don’t think that you have addressed is the other 30 
acres.  No one is considering that this is going to be land locked. There is also talk of negotiation 
with a resident.  I would like to see the math on the 40 acres with the wetlands.  In some 
locations on this road, wetlands come right up to the road.   
 
Mr. Lewis:  I spoke with the representative from Atlas today.  They would have to take 
ownership of that parcel, then get DEC approval to build over the wetlands.  Its hard to do but it 
can happen.   
 
Mr. Quillan:  On the other side of the 40 acres, there are houses.  Whatever we do on this side, 
we must do the same on the other side.   
 
Chairwoman Soden:  I am going to keep the Public Hearing open.  We will proceed from there.   
 
Pete Moran – 939 MacArthur Drive:  My concern right now is my neighbors.  I now refer to 
them on whether they need a bern or not.  I am happy with the plan as of now but this still does 
effect my neighbors.   
 
Chairwoman Soden:  A motion to continue the Public Hearing on May 26, 2022 at 
7:15pm.  1st Mr. manning, 2nd Mr. Smazzanow Poll the Board: Mr. Smassanow-Yes; Mr. 
Manning- Yes; Mr. Quillan- Yes; Mr. Akari- Yes; Chairwoman Soden- Yes; Motion 
carried 
 
8:04pm Public Hearing Continuation - Brookview – Ingalls – Area Variance Application, 
Area Use application – Kiosk – 189.8-1-47, 189.7-1-1, 189.11-2-1.  
 
Chairwoman Soden: Tonight, we will hear from the residence.  Here is a quick update, on 
04/15/22 the Board received a letter from Mr. Brick who represents Mr. Pigliavento.  In 
addition to the letter, myself, Mr. Bartow, Mr. Pigliavento and Mr. Lewis had a meeting 
regarding this matter and discussed a plan to find a permanent solution. I would like to give Mr. 
Pigliavento an opportunity to speak on this project.  
 
Mr. Pigliavento: When this project was approved by the Planning Board, I was not involved, I 
purchased this project from Stone Bridge LLC and sold part of the project to Bella Builders.  
When we first started this project, we meet with the Postal Service and they told us that we 
would need to have a cluster mailbox for the subdivision.   I am used to building kiosk and the 
process.  I did not go through any approval process and I did not call the Building Department.  
The Postmaster told me where I could put it, I didn’t have a lot of choices.  We found a location 
that we felt was perfect, we built the kiosk on both sides of the project.  Now we are here for a 
final solution.  It would be much cheaper for us if the homeowners purchased their own 
mailboxes, and the PO delivered the mail to them.  We built a very large kiosk, and it was costly.  
I thought the best solution would be to subdivide the parcel that the kiosk resides on.  Then 
form an LLC and fund it for 5 years, after that we would form a residential Board of residents 
that would manage this Kiosk and the residents would fund it. I don’t have another solution.   
 
Mr. Smassanow:  What year did you meet the Postmaster.  Did you let people purchasing homes 
know that was a mail situation?    



 

 

 
Mr. Pigliavento:  Meet in 2018, no I didn’t tell people.  They came into the neighborhood and 
saw the kiosk.  I didn’t think to explain anything to them.  I have no choice.  Also, funding the 
kiosk has the same theory behind it, as you owning a mailbox.  You have to purchase, maintain 
and clear around a regular mailbox at your home.  I think it is going to cost the homeowners 
less money to have the kiosk than to have a home mailbox or a post office box.  Its also 
uniformity of the homes.   
 
Mr. Smassanow: Since the beginning of this project, we have asked for a permanent solution, 
where the Town does not get involved.  You said that you are willing to fund this, 5 years is not 
a permanent solution.  You have come before this Board and given us the same solution each 
time we have asked for a permanent solution.   
 
Mr. Pigliavento:  I am going to set up a meeting with the residents and see if they can help with 
a different solution.   
 
Mr. Manning:  Nothing has changed since we have asked for a solution.  
 
Brenda Clark, 34 Huntington Way:  We were the first residence, we were never notified for the 
kiosk.  We moved in knowing that there was no HOA.  We also do not want to be owners of the 
mailbox kiosk.  If we knew this problem existed a head of time, maybe we would have decided 
not to buy there.  I have given so much time to this, it’s very frustrating, it’s the same thing over 
and over.  We don’t want the responsibility of this.   
 
Chairwoman Soden:  If there ae no other comments, I would like to get a motion to close 
out the Public Hearing at 8:20pm. 1st Mr. Smazzanow 2nd Mr. Manning.  Poll the Board: 
Mr. Smassanow-Yes; Mr. Manning- Yes; Mr. Quillan- Yes; Mr. Akari- Yes; Chairwoman 
Soden- Yes; Motion carried 
 
Chairwoman Soden:  At this point we are not going to take any action on this request.  We 
have discussed that there needs to be a permanent solution, not just a 5-year fix.  A reminder to 
all,  the ZBA makes permanent determinations, not temporary determinations.  Now that we 
have Escrow, we will work with the Town Engineer to make professional recommendations 
and a solution.  The Public Hearing is closed out and the ZBA is on shot clock, we will need to 
decide on this in 62 days.  
 
Other announcements:  Chairwoman Soden: I will not be present at the next meeting, Mr. 
Smassanow will be standing in for me as Chairman.  
 
Chairwoman Soden: Can I get a motion to adjourn at 8:23. 1st Mr. Quillan,  2nd mr. 
Smassanow All in favor.   


